
From: PDS comments
To: Debra L. Nicholson
Subject: FW: Additional Comments on the 2013 Bay View Ridge Comp Plan Amendment
Date: Thursday, October 09, 2014 11:52:00 AM

From Dept Email
 

From: Ellen Bynum [mailto:skye@cnw.com] 
Sent: Thursday, October 09, 2014 11:32 AM
To: PDS comments
Cc: FOSC Office
Subject: Additional Comments on the 2013 Bay View Ridge Comp Plan Amendment
 
Dear Planning Commissioners - 
 
Thank you for listening to the various citizens testify about the changes proposed for the BVR
 (stand-alone) UGA plan.  
 
Here are a few additional point for your consideration in making your decision on the
 proposed changes.
 
In the testimony I presented I urged the Commissioners to review the requirements of UGAs
 (and cities and counties in relationship to UGAs) in the GMA and the Skagit Comperehensive
 Plan.  A review of the Abenroth final decision and order may also be helpful in making your
 decision.  GMHB decision are on line in the Digest.  Exxamples from the case rulings are
 attached below.
 
To our knowledge there are no petroleum, water, sewer lines (existing and planned) mapped
 on the plan.  While we might expect there to be no sewer lines as the area is in rural Skagit
 County, the citing of "available" sewer lines from Burlington does not guarantee that the
 UGA can automatically use those lines.  There is a long history of the WWGMHB denying
 extension of sewer service outside of UGAs as a way to preserve rural counties and prevent
 urban development in inappropriate areas.  Capital Facilities Plans should show how a county
 plans to serve its entire UGA and these plans should not be speculative, whether funding is
 currently in place or planned for the future.
 
There is no aviation overlay extending to the northeast runway, which we understand is not a
 main runway but is in use.  The FAA's concern is air traffic over residential areas, not light
 industrial.  If the plan is to be accurate and represent the current and future use of the UGA.
 
We understand that the county uses (and may be required to use) the following map as a
 planning tool and reference.  The map is not entirely accurate and we want to be certain that
 the inaccuracies are not adopted wholesale.  The map has been submitted in at least two prior
 hearings since 2003 and is entitled:  The Functional Classification of Public Roads
 authored by US DOT.  Supplement 200399  approval date 12/30/2003.  Anacortes Urban
 area approval date 0630-2003.  MV Urbanized area approval date 0722-2003.  The map
 appears to be accurate for Anacortes but not for the rest of the county.  For an example the
 map shows the entire Riverbend area, parts of south and southeast Mount Vernon and some
 areas of agricultural bottom land as urbanized areas.  Another example inaccurancy is
 designating residential roads as having capacity for truck traffic.  An example is the east part
 of Ovenell Rd.   If this is the map that is being used to determine current use we urge you to
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 find a way to correct its inaccuracies.  A reason for the inaccuracies may be that the county
 adopted or was required to use the map for its transportation planning and adopted it in order
 to receive various Federal funds.
 
Lastly, the criteria for excluding certain parcels from the UGA was unclear to us.  Whether all
 or a portion of the proposed excluded land is ever developed as residential is certainly
 something that you must consider due to the Port and FAA restrictions.  However, excluding
 certain lands solely because of the safety restrictions does not make sense if the lands might
 provide other amenities within the UGA such as open space, parks, community garden space,
 etc. and still comply with the safety regulations.  In addition, exclusion of only one landowner
 appeared to be randomly determined and not well justified.  Please review the original
 designation of all parcels as originally proposed and consider if the requested changes are
 defensible.
 
Thank you for the opportunity to comment and should you have questions or need additional
 information please do not hesitate to contact us.
 
Ellen
 
 
SAMPLE RULINGS FROM GMHB DIGEST ON UGAS -
 
• The Board has long held that these two requirements [RCW
36.70A.070(3)(b) and 36.70A.110(3)] read together obligate counties and
cities to include in the comprehensive plan’s capital facilities element the
proposed locations, capacities, and funding for the 20-year planning
period covered by the comprehensive plan. Skagit County Growthwatch
v. Skagit County, Case No. 07-2-0002, FDO at 17 (Aug. 6, 2007)
 
• [A] comprehensive plan should either contain the relevant information
from non-county owned capital facilities or reference the information
clearly so that it is accessible to the public. Skagit County Growthwatch v.
Skagit County, Case No. 07-2-0002, FDO at 20 (Aug. 6, 2007)
 
• [T]here must be a capital facilities funding plan for both Bayview Ridge
and the County as a whole to cover the 6-year period from the date of the
establishment of the Bayview Ridge UGA so that both plans are
consistent. The absence of such a CIP fails to comply with RCW
36.70A.070(3)(d). Skagit County Growthwatch v. Skagit County, Case
No. 07-2-0002, FDO at 27 (Aug. 6, 2007)
• In addressing Skagit County’s 11-year effort to establish a non-municipal
Urban Growth Area (UGA), the Board noted how difficult it is to establish a
non-municipal UGA especially in regards tow providing urban services to
the UGA when relying on multiple non-County owned service providers.
The Board addressed the capital facilities for the UGA including parks,
fire, school, and sewer service. Abernoth, et al and Skagit County
Growthwatch, et al v. Skagit County, Coordinated Case Nos. 97-2-0060c
and 07-2-0002, Compliance Order (Dec. 23, 2008).
 
• [T]he Board finds the GMA does not require the County to provide urban
services immediately to the entire UGA or prohibit the County from
providing reasonable options for development in the UGA before they
arrive. Nevertheless, these options [such as sewer connection standards,
concurrency requirements, zoning regulations, and existing land use



patterns] must be provided consistent with GMA requirements and goals.
Abernorth, et al v. Skagit County, Coordinated Case Nos. 97-2-0060c and
07-2-0002, Compliance Order, at 23 (Dec. 23, 2008).
 
Ellen Bynum, Executive Director
Friends of Skagit County
110 N. First St. #C
P.O. Box 2632 (mailing)
Mount Vernon, WA 98273-2632
360-419-0988
friends@fidalgo.net
www.friendsofskagitcounty.org
"A valley needs FRIENDS"
20th Anniversary lCommon Goals lCommon Ground lCommon Goodl
DONATE NOW at Network for Good
Please consider the environment before printing this email
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From: LoriAnderson on behalf of Planning & Development Services
To: Debra L. Nicholson
Subject: FW: Proposed bay view ridge subarea plan
Date: Thursday, October 09, 2014 4:24:02 PM

From Dept Email
 

From: Patrick Fraser [mailto:patso2k@aol.com] 
Sent: Thursday, October 09, 2014 3:48 PM
To: Planning & Development Services
Subject: Fwd: Proposed bay view ridge subarea plan
 

Sent from my iPhone

Begin forwarded message:

From: pat Fraser <patso2k@aol.com>
Date: October 9, 2014 at 3:39:34 PM PDT
To: "pdscommelnts@co.skagit.wa.us" <pdscommelnts@co.skagit.wa.us>
Subject: Proposed bay view ridge subarea plan

From Patrick and Linda Fraser

We have a 55 acre parcel on the NE Corner of the ports property. Your plan calls
 for this to be light industrial or rural reserve. We are against this as in the next
 year or two we will probably dividing this property among our families. There
 are presently 11 properties on View Ridge Drive which is abutted to our
 property. This is a beautiful area for single family rural housing. We do not want
 10 acre lots as this is a waste of good land. 5 or 2.5 would be preferable. 1 acre
 on view ridge and on the. Josh Wilson road would be a good use of land also.
  All utilities are here. We want flexibility for its use when the time comes.  

Thank you,

Patrick Fraser
Sent from my iPad
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From: Dale Jenkins
To: PDS comments
Subject: bayview ridge subarea
Date: Sunday, September 14, 2014 12:08:31 PM

     First It should be pointed out that Bay View are two separate words.

     All of Bay View  hill should be developed in one way or another. 
The land is excellent to build on and is not very suitable for
agriculture.  I would not like it form a personal selfish position
because if would interfere with my lifestyle, but from a practical
position I think it is correct.
     There is far too much bureaucratic intervention as what can be done
on private property and if regulation was relieved much more would be
accomplished with development.
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From: Kim Smith Johnson
To: PDS comments
Subject: Bayview Ridge developement
Date: Thursday, October 09, 2014 3:29:49 PM

Skagit County Planning and Development Services, 

Again, I'd ask you add my name to those who have been against this high density development
 plan from the very, very beginning.  My reasons for opposition have never changed.  

"Bayview Ridge" has only been in existence since the current landowners thought this massive
 project up in order to maximize land inheritance.  Building dwellings at 4 to 6 homes per acre
 (and a possible 5000 souls) next to a working, growing airport is a recipe for disaster to our
 county and we all know it.  

With no spot for proper shopping, gas stations, churches, day care centers and most of all
 schools, makes for a soul-less "city".  Fire Houses and sewer alone, along side a noisy,
 growing airport, do not a city make.  

With the federal changes since 9-11, not as much anticipated growth, neighboring towns
 wanting their share of growth (with threatened lawsuits) and those in charge seeing county
 opportunities a stand-alone, protected airport provides, it's silly we are even entertaining this
 type of city density development in this particular part of our county.  

Please listen to the reasonable and sensible arguments of federal, state and local airport
 experts, school district officials, and those who call this part of unincorporated Skagit County
 home.   Take the advice and recommended measures to protect the airport and surrounding
 area.  We are not a city, nor do we want to become one.  

Thank you for your time. 

Kimberlee S. Johnson   
16837 Peterson Rd
Burlington, WA  98233
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From: Thomas Johnson
To: PDS comments
Subject: Comment on proposed Bayview Ridge Subarea amendments
Date: Tuesday, October 07, 2014 9:56:25 PM

My name is Thomas Johnson, and I live at 16837 Peterson Road in the Bayview Ridge
 Subarea.  Thanks for the opportunity to comment via email-- I was actually in attendance at
 the October 7th meeting of the planning commission, but I don't speak well in public.  

I fully support the proposed amendments, particularly the removal of the bulk of the BV-R
 from the UGA.  I think the UGA-density housing was a very bad idea that didn't match
 existing housing, couldn't be supported by schools, and now simply isn't needed.  The whole
 idea of a separate "liveable, walkable community" was a fantasy that simply wasn't going to
 work for many reasons, most of them due to the proximity of the airport.

At the public meeting, I heard proponents of the higher density housing say that we've been
 working on this so long and spent so much money and effort that we shouldn't stop now.  I
 say it's never too late to stop and change a bad plan, no matter how much money's been
 spent.  The focus should always be on getting it right, and I think the proposed amendments
 go a long way toward getting it right.

I heard proponents of the higher density housing say that the one large parcel of land shouldn't
 be left out of the UGA, that "one family should not be left out".  I don't think it's the job of the
 planning commission to ensure that all of the stakeholders in the subarea maximize the
 revenue potential of their land.  I think it's the job of the planning commission to ensure that
 land use makes sense in the context of everything around it.

I heard proponents of the higher density housing say "what has changed?"  A lot has changed. 
 The expected population increases didn't happen.  Local municipalities have expressed desires
 to accommodate population growth.  Schools can't be sited within the subarea.  WSDOT
 guidelines changed.  

Thank you for proposing amendments to the plan that make sense.  
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From: Thomas Johnson
To: PDS comments
Subject: Bayview Ridge Subarea Plan Amendments
Date: Thursday, October 09, 2014 3:22:20 PM

My name is Thomas Johnson, and I live at 16837 Peterson Road.  I commented previously,
 but additional thoughts came to mind.  During the recent Planning Commision meeting, some
 of the proponents of the larger UGA with its included BV-R high density housing spoke of
 how their land had been in the family for over a hundred years and how their forefathers
 originally desired to have residences on the hill.  Why their opinions should carry additional
 weight just because their families have held the land longer is beyond me, but I do agree
 somewhat with their grandpa's desired legacy.  Rather than take the current owners' word that
 grandpa wanted 4-6 homes per acre on his land, how about we look around and see how he
 actually divided it when he was alive.  I am the fortunate owner of one of his original divided
 lots along the north side of Peterson road, and they are all right around an acre.  Some a little
 more, some less.  I wouldn't have a problem at all with housing going in at this density
 through the remainder of the acreage.  It would be in keeping with the nature and character of
 what's existing.  

Somebody declared that lower density residences couldn't legally hook up to the sewer, and
 that septic systems don't work on the hill.  Well, all the homes along Peterson Road were on
 septic systems for years before the sewer came along and the residents were railroaded into
 hooking up to it.  If it's illegal to hook up to sewer in lower densities, how did I (or the
 original owner of my property) get away with it?  How about the homes along Sunrise Lane
 and Michael Place?  Where does their poo go?  All these consultants and lawyers are just
 throwing down every stumbling block they can think of in order to maximize their clients'
 revenue potential, at everybody else's expense.  Thanks for your consideration.
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From: Tim Rosenhan
To: PDS comments
Subject: 2014 Amendents to Comprehensive Plan, Bayview Ridge Subarea
Date: Wednesday, October 08, 2014 4:48:07 PM

Dear Planning Commissioners,

I support the proposed changes to the Bayview Ridge Subarea Plan near Skagit Regional Airport.  These
 changes would eliminate the proposed new town next to the airport, reduce the amount of allowed new
 residences, and increase the amount of industrially zoned land.  These changes are consistent with GMA
 requirements, including RCW 36.70.547 that asks the County to "discourage the siting of incompatible
 uses adjacent to such general aviation airport."

According to the WSDOT Airports and Compatible Land Use Guidebook,  January 2011, non-rural
 residential development under the flight pattern of the airport (Zone 6) is considered "generally
 incompatible" with the airport.  Numerous examples of how residential areas sited near airports that have
 resulted in protracted litigation and political conflict are present in our region, including at Sea-Tac
 International Airport, Paine Field, OLF Coupeville, and the Anacortes Airport.

At the June 18th Formal Consultation, WSDOT Aviation Division Planner Carter Timmerman testified that
 he supported the new BVR plan as being consistent with State Aviation land use policy
 recommendations.  The Port of Skagit also testified at that meeting in support of the new BVR Subarea
 Plan.

Aside from considerations of airport compatibility, the proposed BVR Subarea Plan is consistent with
 GMA goals of directing new population growth into existing urban areas and preserving rural housing
 densities outside of urban growth areas.  The new town at BVR was originally conceived in the 1990's as
 a way of accommodating projected new population growth in Skagit County.  At the time, some of the
 cities here balked at accepting their allocations of the expected robust population growth.  That situation
 has changed dramatically. With the GMA mandated update to the Comprehensive Plan underway, our
 local cities have a expressed a willingness to accept the new lower population allocations from OFM. 
 The City of Sedro-Woolley has gone so far to pass a resolution that states their opposition to the new
 town concept at BVR and also expresses a willingness to accept population in their city.  

Whatever need for a new town and population center at Bayview Ridge that may have existed once has
 certainly evaporated now.  Furthermore, that earlier concept was predicated on building a complete
 "livable, walkable community" with schools, parks, stores, and institutional support as mandated by the
 GMA for new urban areas.  The Burlington School District has formally declared that they no longer are
 interested in siting a new school at BVR under the WSDOT flight zones.  

The County is correct to propose that the UGA be pulled back to the edge of the proposed Light Industrial
 zoning, and that the area to the Northeast of BVR on the slope outside of the UGA be zoned Rural
 Reserve.  This density allowing a maximum of 1 dwelling unit per 5 acres is an acceptable designation
 under GMA and under WSDOT Aviation guidelines.  Of course, moving the UGA back to the NE would
 require establishing urban densities in the residential zoning, but to do so would simply create a housing
 subdivision without the complete services contemplated in the original new town plan, and thus would in
 fact be at odds with the GMA.

Thank you for your efforts. The new BVR Subarea Plan is well thought out and should be approved.

Cheers,

Tim

Tim Rosenhan
10479 Wallen Road
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From: sonedas@frontier.com
To: PDS comments
Subject: Bayview Ridge rezone
Date: Thursday, October 09, 2014 4:27:00 PM
Attachments: County Commissioners.docx

I spoke to the Commissioners about the proposed Bayview Ridge rezone and I
 would like to include my comments as part of the record.
Thanks, Lisa Soneda
12079 Bayhill Drive, Burlington
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Dear Commissioners,





My name is Lisa Soneda. I live in the Bayhill Village Development, which abuts the proposed Bayview Ridge Development. My husband and I have attended several meetings about this development over the years and were surprised at the relative rapidity at which it has been scrapped because of issues beyond the county’s control and converted into a light industrial zone.  Our neighborhood directly abuts the proposed “Flex Area”, designated now as light industrial and I am wondering what restrictions the Commission has put in place to protect the quality of life, and health of the residents who suddenly find themselves living directly next to an industrial area.  Will there be buffer zone? Will there be restrictions of the hours of activities, the types of chemicals use, the noise allowed, and size of buildings.  This is not so much a case of “Not in My Backyard” but this should not happen in anyone’s backyards, and surely not to homeowners who have been long established in their homes.

[bookmark: _GoBack]The good news is there may be an option acceptable to all parties.  In the previous plan there had been provision put in place in the “Flex Area” to provide for as much as 25 acres for a Community Zone.  Among the uses that the county allowed for in this area were a Community park.  Currently the approximately 600 homes and the families that live in them no access to a community park with a dedicated playground. The closest one is 6.2 miles away, hardly the definition of a neighborhood playground, and not conducive to getting our kids active. We are fortunate to have an incredible trails systems near us, but no way to access the trails system on bike or walking without literally risking your life and the lives of your children, because of the lack of sidewalks or adequate shoulders between the end of the sidewalk on Peterson and the start of trail system on Higgens Airport Road. 

I am asking the County to put into consideration returning the Flex area back to a Community zone, as has been the plan for the previous decade and creating a community park that would join into the port trail systems, allowing a buffer between existing homes and new businesses, and providing new opportunities for our families to get healthy and to enjoy our beautiful county. 



I have an example of how this might be done on a budget. In Kennewick, WA, where we previously lived, the community came together to raise funds and then used community volunteers to build a project called the Playground of Dreams.  However this project on Bayview Ridge would be completed I believe providing a park for the community is a possible and doable thing and of which you, as stewards of our community, would be very proud.  



Dear Commissioners, 

 

 

My name is Lisa Soneda. I live in the Bayhill Village Development, which 
abuts the proposed Bayview Ridge Development. My husband and I 
have attended several meetings about this development over the years 
and were surprised at the relative rapidity at which it has been 
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into a light industrial zone.  Our neighborhood directly abuts the 
proposed “Flex Area”, designated now as light industrial and I am 
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the previous plan there had been provision put in place in the “Flex 
Area” to provide for as much as 25 acres for a Community Zone.  
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of the lack of sidewalks or adequate shoulders between the end of the 
sidewalk on Peterson and the start of trail system on Higgens Airport 
Road.  

I am asking the County to put into consideration returning the Flex area 
back to a Community zone, as has been the plan for the previous 
decade and creating a community park that would join into the port 
trail systems, allowing a buffer between existing homes and new 
businesses, and providing new opportunities for our families to get 
healthy and to enjoy our beautiful county.  

 

I have an example of how this might be done on a budget. In 
Kennewick, WA, where we previously lived, the community came 
together to raise funds and then used community volunteers to build a 
project called the Playground of Dreams.  However this project on 
Bayview Ridge would be completed I believe providing a park for the 
community is a possible and doable thing and of which you, as stewards 
of our community, would be very proud.   
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